Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
Monday May 5, 2008

Attending Senators: Prakash Chenjeri, Anne Chambers, Terry DeHay, Dan DeNeui, Jean Maxwell, Maggie McClellan, Julie Kochanek, Greg Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Mada Mogan, Laura O’Bryon, Greg Pleva, Gerry McCain, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Jody Waters, Kemble Yates, and student representative Brian Fox. 

Absent: Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Matt Stillman, Michael Parker, Greg Pleva, and Dan Wilson.
Visitors: Lee Ayers, Eric Levin, Paul Steinle, Roger Christianson, Pete Nordquist, Mary Jane Cedar Face, Sherry Ettlich, Mary Cullinan, Ed Battistella, Craig Morris, Josie Wilson, Jonathan Eldridge, Elizabeth Whitman and Geoff Mills 
Agenda
1.  Approval of minutes from 04-21-08 
Motion to approve by Maxwell, seconded by Morgan.

Vote: All in favor. Abstaining: Emily Miller-Francisco 
2.  Announcements 
· Renuka Singh, a scholar from New Delhi India, will be spending a month on campus in May/June.  She will give the talk at the Women’s Studies Awards Ceremony on “Spirituality and Sexuality in Urban Indian Women.”  All are welcome.

· Senate committees still need volunteers.  Contact Mada Morgan by Monday.
· Bio-ethicist from Dartmouth, Dr. Ron Green, will make two presentations this week.
· Dr Jeffrey Weeks, Kieval lecturer, will be on campus on May 22-23, offering several mathematics-related talks.
3.  Comments from President Cullinan
· News from the OUS Board meeting last week:  New president of PSU, Wim Wiewel, was announced.  Dave Frohnmayer, UO President, will be retiring in spring of 2009.  EOU and UO presidential searches are starting this summer.  Hoping to conclude OIT search soon.  
· Campus Performance Measures:  At the meeting, each President presented an assessment of his or her campus situation. SOU is doing well on philanthropy, research funding, student satisfaction and fund balance.  Retention, plus number of degrees awarded in our special “workforce area of need” (computer science), needs improvement.
· Compensation funding:  We developed scenarios regarding how institutions in the OUS system would cope if this funding does not materialize because of the economic downturn.  However, we are continuing to admit students on the expectation that we will be able to provide.  Budget projections will be done in May, and the situation will probably be determined in June.

· On a better note, we are moving forward on our searches for the VP/Provost and the VP for Development.
· Raider Rollout efforts to increase enrollment in Fall 2008 are developing well. These include webpage ideas and other marketing materials such as billboards, as well as outreach to specific groups of potential students.

DeNeui:  As part of the group working on this, I met with Mark Bottorff to discuss long and short-range strategies for increasing enrollment.  CAS Chairs have been encouraged to develop letters of welcome that could be sent to admitted students with a given area of interest.  Templates exist to provide a start on this, and Mark and I will help in any way we can. This is a key time for students to decide where they are going to college.  As a longer-term strategy, the Advisory Council talked about developing a “road show” in which a group of faculty would travel to community colleges and high schools to make topical presentations in their areas of specialty, generating interest in SOU.
Cullinan: I have been calling the students who received the Presidential Scholarship for next year.  

Discussion clarified that welcome letters might be better sent from a program, rather than from a department in some cases
Jon Eldridge:  It’s important to help students understand our academic categories since over half are first generation with no experience of academia yet.  Need to help them grasp what a term like “University Studies” means, for example. Many will not understand the language of higher education.  
4.  Comments from and Provost Battistella 
· SOU alumnus and Prineville, Oregon, middle school science teacher Michael Geisen (Master of Arts in Teaching, 2001) wins National Teacher of the Year award!  First Oregon Teacher to receive this.  He went to the White House to talk to the President.  Great example of the quality of our programs here at SOU. 
· All OUS provosts meet at the OUS Board meetings. I want to share with you the “charge” of the Provost Council. (See handout)  This will provide insight into how we work through the program approval process at the Board level.  
· SOU budget hearings will take place next week.  Making these open to the whole campus is a positive innovation that will increase transparency about decision-making.
5.  AC Report form Dan Rubenson 
Sherry Ettlich joined our meeting last Monday to discuss the re-apportionment of Senate seats.  This is needed because we now have the CAS rather than its former three separate schools.  We need an immediate solution so that elections can be held this spring, but can revisit this issue in the Fall and decide on a permanent system.  As the interim system for this Spring’s elections, we will continue to use the old five school model plus add a seat for USem.  This will result in 20 allocated senate seats plus four at-large seats.  We will get elections going on this basis now, so that the new senators can be seated before summer.

Sagmiller:  What about those currently filling administrative seats?

Sherry Ettlich:  Two of these seats are held by faculty who still qualify for senate membership because they hold faculty appointments (Mada Morgan and Kay Sagmiller).  These terms do not expire, but can naturally phase out when the terms end.  The people holding the other two seats (Matt Stillman and Laura O’Bryon) do not qualify as “faculty,” so both these seats will expire in June. Administrators who hold faculty rank (numbering only about a dozen on campus) may be elected to an at-large seat.  We are working to create a structure for determining the number of representatives allocated to each grouping, looking at CIP codes and FTE faculty.  We will deal with this in Fall.  
6.  Student Senate Report from Brian Fox 
ASSOU elections are over, barring any grievances.  Kellie Horvath and Jackson McCormick were elected. The Vote Coalition reached its goal of registering 400 new student voters.  Now working on non-partisan voter education. 
Action Items
7.  Approval of  CAS Interdisciplinary Masters program – Eric Levine 
Yates moved to approve this program as presented two weeks ago.  Seconded by Sagmiller. 

Discussion: none


Vote: All in favor. Abstaining Siem and Chambers. 
8.  Approval of Section 4.000 of the Bylaws – Sherry Ettlich 
Motion to approve by DeNeui, seconded by McClellan.

Yates:  Clarification: are we moving to approve this exactly as presented two weeks ago? (Yes)  

Vote:  Approved: two opposed (Ruggerio and Sagmiller), rest were in favor.  None abstaining. 
Action and Discussion Items
9.    Curriculum Committee – Pete Nordquist 


a)  Approval of Curriculum Changes presented at the April 21, 2008 meeting
Yates moved to approve this set of curriculum changes, seconded by Morgan.
Discussion clarified that the courses on storytelling (ED 430 and TA 430) are extracted from the list to be approved since these courses still need clarification.  An issue just noticed involving a Psychology pre-requisite will also be brought back separately in future.


Vote:  All in favor.  None opposed or abstaining.


b)  Presentation of new curricular changes reviewed by the CC 

Discussion involved the following:

· Pharmacy Pre-professional Program: to omit biochemistry from requirements. Miller maintained that this change was unwise since 56% of pharmacy programs do require biochemistry, even though OSU does not, so students would be limited in where they could be accepted.  Curriculum Committee had been told that Chemistry had approved this change, but Miller (who is the current Pharmacy advisor) said he had not been consulted.  Decision: table this change for further consideration by Curriculum Committee.
· ED 430/530 and TA 430:  As follow up to questions raised last meeting, CC asked Education to explain how standards differed for graduate versus non-graduate levels in ED 430/530.  The committee received the course syllabus in reply.  Further discussion, documented below, raised some important issues regarding curricular approvals.

Ruggerio:  My concerns regarding this course in particular are that a) I can see no grounding for this course in disciplinary literature re: storytelling in either education or theatre, and b) I don’t think the instructor is graduate faculty.
Josie Wilson:  She could become associate graduate faculty.

Ruggerio: The larger issue involved is: what qualifies a course at a particular level.  Is there any agreement as to what a 100, 200, 300, 400, and 500 course involves?  

Miller:  The Curriculum Committee should tackle this at the 400 level, Graduate Council at the 500 level.
Paul Steinle: We only got a syllabus, which is not enough information to answer this.
Sagmiller:  The common practice at other institutions is to number a course to fit with the sequence of skill development within the curriculum. As we move toward a more formal scrutiny of curriculum, we need to ask whether the course number is appropriate for its level, rigor, expectations- in relation to other courses.  This should remain in the hands of the faculty.  The Curriculum Committee can be put in an uncomfortable position in trying to decide levels.  Departments should build an argument and then the Curriculum Committee needs to look at how departments argue their cases regarding the numbering of courses, rather than creating arbitrary rules (with the simple exception that a higher course number should carry higher expectations).  The Curriculum Committee can decide whether the argument put forward by a department provides an adequate defense or not.
Paul Steinle:  In the case of this course, the CC did not receive an adequate response. Perhaps it should not be an upper division course. 
Josie Wilson: This is a performance-based class rather than an academic class.  We should ask the performance folks about skill level.

McClellan:  It is a performance-based class.  However, it is not so much grounded in what we are doing in theatre arts as in education.
Rubenson (to Steinle):  It seems that we create a bit of awkwardness in having separate tracks for graduate and undergraduate course approvals, especially when the levels are taught together in a single course.  Maybe we need to have both looked at together.  The CC could approve, but the graduate program not.  How do we do this?

Mary Jane Cedar Face:  We talked about this at CC.  Because this course had already been taught for a long time through ECP, we assumed that it was at a level that was appropriate for the students that it drew.
Sagmiller:  The CC is currently the last stop for review, but the process could be flipped. A course proposal could originate with programs and the deans, and then be sent out to subgroups for review of technical aspects like on-line delivery, or to Graduate Council for graduate standards.  And then only last to Curriculum Committee. The process could be streamlined.  Then the Curriculum Committee would not have to be responsible for reviewing every aspect of curriculum design.

McClellan:  When this course came to Theatre for review, we felt that it didn’t fit us exactly.  It is performance-based but it is also something else. Maybe more like communication.  We do not have any other courses like this.

Josie Wilson:  But the department approved it.  If you cross-list it, you own it.

Pete Nordquist:  CC will ask Theatre and Education for more information about this course.  

Miller:  We will consider this latest list in two weeks, but without the Pharmacy part. 

Pete Nordquist:  I will bring back the ED 430/530 and TA430, plus the pharmacy piece, next meeting.  
Discussion Items
10.  Proposed amendment to Bylaws Section 5.000 - Kemble Yates 
Yates:  On page three, there is a proposal to add a category for “master teacher.”  The proposal is to allow  people who are truly scholars and master teachers to enter into the academic track.  

Geoff Mills: I was biased against hiring someone who did not hold a PhD.  Joan Marioni provides a perfect counter-example of someone who does not have a PhD but who is exemplary in her field.  It is difficult to recruit successfully in a professional track, but we could do so easily in the professorial track.

DeHay:  Is the term “Master Teacher” recognized nationally?  Do we need to specify it here?
Geoff Mills: I’m not particularly concerned about what we call it.
Morgan:  I am worried about how this might complicate hiring with University Seminar.  Section 5.131 is the over-riding section allowing me to recruit and hire.  Should these sections be articulated in some way?
Sherry Ettlich:  There is a radical difference in what is being proposed.  Professional faculty is based on the traditional community college role.  People in the “master teacher” role are trading a vast amount of experience in public schools, both teaching and training teachers, for formal academic training.  Training of first-year teachers is best done by master teachers, mentoring students.  
DeHay:  A person hired here should still fill all requirements of the terminal degree. 
Battistella: There are two substantive questions (and two additional technical questions.)  The substantive questions are:  (1) Doesn’t 5.243 cover this automatically?  i.e., does not hold the terminal degree but rather “the equivalent”?   (2) How to distinguish the difference between a “master teacher” and a darn good teacher?

Yates:  A “master teacher” has a record of training and providing in-service presentations for teachers, leading seminars and workshops at conferences, and so on.  This new stipulation only allows a person to get on the professorial track…then they have to perform.  The meaning of professorial track is clarified.  We have already spelled out this sort of expertise for the computer science and business arenas.  Why not in education too?

Rubenson:  We have people with a wealth of experience in fields beyond math-education and education.  We’ve made exceptions in the Bylaws for business and computer science, so maybe exceptions should be made across the board. But then, why make a doctoral degree required at all?
Miller: Departments must justify whether they need a professional or a professorial line. Section 5.243, part 3 provides a loophole.
Battistella:  My two technical questions are:  When we advertise for this, how do we do it?…PhD or Master level?  Secondly, how do we count these exceptions in terms of terminal degree, as in tabulations for accreditation?    

McCain:  We advertise for Masters required, PhD preferred.  Support I can offer for this: in Education, those who go on for a doctorate have not been in the schools for years.  Its  “master teachers” who have direct experience with the latest practices.
Rubenson:  We could make the same argument for people working in many areas, including economics.  They have skills and work well with students, but have no doctorate.  If exceptions are going to be made,  they should be made broadly.
DeHay:  Yes, this opens a gate. It’s like a blank check.
Yates:  It’s not a matter of just exemplary experience, but rather of academic performance of the professional equivalent of a scholarly role.  Training and giving feedback in the same ways that assistant professors do here.  They have already shown the ability to do that. But I’m not convinced that this is true in all fields.

Rubenson:  No requirement of “scholarship” is specified in 5.242 f.  

Sagmiller:  Maybe we need to change the language, but Joan Marioni’s experience went beyond what someone would have gotten in a PhD program.  She did professional development at the national level.
Rubenson: This is true in many disciplines, but the language of this section does not include them.  

Ettlich:  Point 3 clearly specifies that “equivalent” of a doctorate is required.  Teaching is distinctive though because a lot happens within that field in terms of training.  In the K12 profession, many are doing what is done in the University setting without a doctoral degree but with the professional expertise of a professor. In other areas there may be similarities.  But this is not the same as saying that one of these “master teachers” is just a good teacher.
Sagmiller:  An outstanding teacher of teachers is different from being an outstanding teacher.  These people have consciously decided not to go into administration.  In graduate school in education, you might get a PhD in a topic like Multicultural Education.  

DeHay:  Opposing the wording doesn’t mean that we don’t value that.

Siem:  We should be careful not to constrain ourselves.  We need to make exceptions for those people, not just generalize across the board. 

Yates:  The bylaws are a collection of the exceptions we have made.  We could add a “g” section for other disciplines, an all purpose equivalent of “holds the equivalent.”  

McCain:  Good point.  We need to distinguish between what we need and what we want.  We need excellent teachers; it would be nice if they had a doctorate.  It took two years to fill a professorial line in Special Education.

Miller:  Competent chemists may not be qualified to teach.
DeHay:  Should the wording be changed to include “record of scholarship” so the equivalence is clear?
Sagmiller:  The burden of defending equivalence is on the department and program.  The decision could be made at the dean /provost level instead.

Ettlich:  Some provosts have been generous.  We need to clear up exactly what “equivalent” means.
DeNeui:  What do you get for a PhD, versus a masters degree, in education? What’s added?  The research component?

McCain:  Research, yes, and the theoretical components of teaching.  The research component drives a person in a different direction in a PhD program.  Not necessarily a better or worse direction, but certainly a more theoretical one.

Battistella:  Kemble’s right that we have a jumble of disparate terminal degree things here, without much parallel between the stipulations for various areas.  If someone came to me with a MBA and 5 years of relevant business experience, I would want to ask how the business experience is relevant to what s/he will be doing in teaching, depending on whether they are appointed at professorial or professional track.  

Yates:  Yes, what have you done professionally to get on the starting path.  Not just an excellent teaching record, but what else do you have?

McCain:  Could the Dean of the School, with expertise in this area, be able to decide? 
Battistella:  The provost’s job is to ask a lot of questions. Make sure the hiring process is not automatic. 

Miller:  In hiring an individual, we need to look at the exceptions we have already made and see if this exception is like the others.
Kochanek:  Scholarship of teaching is the issue, being a reflective participant in training teachers.

Rubenson: I would feel more comfortable with language that covers all exceptions.  I understand the case being made for the “master teacher’ but I know the same situation exists in economic settings too.  Therefore, these situations should fall under the same kind of exceptions.  Let’s try to craft language that is consistent.  

Yates:  I will revise the wording of 5.242 (f), circulate it on email and solicit comments.

11.  Introduction to Revised Foundational Goals from USC – Elizabeth Whitman 
This is just a brief introduction, since this item will be discussed in depth at the next Senate meeting.  We alerted you that the Foundation Goals were being reworked and now you have them.  You received the reworded Goals, plus information on the rationale for the changes and equivalency tables showing differences and changes.  These changes have been endorsed by the University Studies Committee and the Assessment Committee.  Admissions and Mark Bottorff says they are GOLD.  Admissions staff can use them to explain connections with specific jobs and what makes a SOU degree distinctive.
What we need now is feedback from other faculty. 
Rubenson:  Are you planning to do similar revisions on the rest of the Strands?
Elizabeth Whitman:  Yes, we now have some useful guidelines for revisions.  University Studies Committee has done a little revision work so far, i.e. defining what is a lab. …etc.  Integration goals will be worked on next year.

Miller: You are asking us to make suggestions for changes, right, so that they can be re-presented at the May 19th meeting and be voted on at the June 3rd meeting?
Elizabeth Whitman:  Yes.  This would allow faculty to use the revised goals in planning courses, and the administration to use them in promotional materials. 
12.  Academic Policy Proposals from APC – Paul Steinle/Roger Christianson 
Christianson:  These policy changes went out to Senate with the agenda.  Academic policies are important things that affect all students, not just technicalities.  We are trying to firm up the rules for dropping and adding courses, auditing a course, P/NP grading, and the required score international students need on the IELTS English proficiency test.  You have also received a table showing registration policy dates across the OUS system

Miller:  regarding the P/NP policy, I would like to see a sentence allowing exceptions.
Jon Eldridge: Students can appeal a grade.  These rules are set out in a separate section.
Christianson:  Regarding IELTS testing for admission.  Our requirement is higher than other institutions, which is why we are suggesting that our required score be lowered with a slight reduction of .5.  We are still on the high side but we will be more inline now with other institutions. Matt Stillman will provide you with a comparator list for next time.

Considerable discussion then ensued about Sections 1 and 2 regarding last dates for adding courses, with and without a late fee.  
· Charging a $100 late fee was characterized as “student unfriendly” or even “punitive” by some because delays in financial aid, transfer course acceptances,  or problems with holds can prevent even well-organized students from registering on time.  Various cases were offered as examples.  Concern was expressed about the extra work that dealing with exceptions would create, as well as the possibility that more grade grievances would result. The University Seminar Director noted that she herself makes exceptions for USem courses.  
· However, Enrollment Services sees these changes as appropriate, helpful, and workable.  They will provide structure to help students get their acts together and register in a timely manner. Work is underway to streamline our holds system and to be sure that nothing in our system impedes students from registering. 
Miller:  We need to take Senate action on this by the end of the term.
Meeting ended at 6:05 p.m.
